
 

 

 

21st November 2022 

AGENDA  
 
Dear Councillor 

You are summoned to the: 

 

Meeting of Warminster Town Council 

on Monday 28th November 2022 at 7pm 

to be held at   

Civic Centre, Sambourne Road, Warminster, BA12 8LB 
 

Membership:  

Cllr Allensby (West) Cllr Keeble (West) Vice Chairman 
of the Council and Deputy Mayor 

Cllr Brett (East)  Cllr Macdonald (East) 

Cllr Cooper (Broadway) Cllr Macfarlane (West) 

Cllr Davis (East) Cllr Parks (North) 

Cllr Fraser (West) Cllr Robbins (East) Chairman of 
the Council and Mayor 

Cllr Fryer (Broadway) Cllr Syme (Broadway) 

Cllr Jeffries (North)   

 

Members of the public are welcome to attend meetings of the Council and Committees, unless 
excluded due to the confidential nature of the business.  

Yours sincerely 

 
 

Tom Dommett CiLCA 

 

Town Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer 

 

 ___________________________________________________________________________________ 

1. Apologies for Absence 

To receive and accept apologies, including reason for absence, from those unable to 

attend. 

 



 

 

2. Declarations of Interest  

To receive any declarations of interest under Warminster Town Council’s Code of 

Conduct issued in accordance with the Localism Act 2011. 

3. Minutes 

 3.1 To approve as a correct record, the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 

 Monday 26th September 2022 copies of these minutes have been circulated and 

standing order 12.1 provides that they may therefore be taken as read.  

 3.2 To note any matters arising from the minutes of the Full Council meeting held  

 on Monday 26th September 2022 

 

4. Chairman’s Announcements 

4.1 Announcements. 

4.2 Mayor’s engagements (see attached) 

 

Members to note.  

 

5. Correspondence Circulated  

Members to note the list of all correspondence circulated since the last meeting. 
(See attached). 
 

6. Questions 

To receive questions from members of the council submitted in advance to the Clerk. 
 

Standing Orders will be suspended  
to allow for public participation. 

 

7. Public Participation  

To enable members of the public to address the Council with an allowance of three 
minutes per person regarding any item on the agenda and to receive any petitions and 
deputations. The Mayor may read out statements submitted in advance.  

 

Standing Orders will be reinstated  
following public participation. 

 

8. Reports from Unitary Authority Members and the Police 

To note any reports provided which are relevant to the Full Council. 

 

9. Proceedings of Committee 

To receive minutes with recommendations from committees, already circulated, and to 

consider any questions arising from them.  

9.1 Finance and Audit Committee meeting held on 5th September 2022 questions to 

Cllr Macdonald, vice chairman of the committee. 

9.2 Parks and Estate Committee meeting held on 11th July 2022 questions to  

Cllr Allensby, chairman of the committee. 

9.3 HR Committee meeting held on 12th July 2022 questions to Cllr Robbins, chairman 

of the committee. 

9.4 Planning Advisory Committee meeting held on 19th September and 17th October 

2022 questions to Cllr Keeble, chairman of the committee. 

 



 

 

10.     Chapel of St Lawrence. 

The Feoffees of the Chapel of St Lawrence have requested funding to tackle two 

problems, the repairs need to the main East window, and secondly the repairs needed 

to the clock room floor and the decorative wooden ceiling. (See attached) 

 

The CIL Working Group has met and recommend that the repairs are suitable use of 

the Community Infrastructure Levy funding and they recommend that that Council 

support the request.  

 

Ian Frostick, Vice Chairman of the Feoffee's /Trustees of St Lawrence Chapel, gave a 

presentation with a question and answer session to the members of the Finance and 

Audit Committee on 7th November 2022. 

 

The Finance and Audit Committee noted the Feoffee’s request and resolved to 

recommend to Full Council that an award of £24,600 be agreed with an additional 

£5,400 available for contingency. This would take the maximum allocation to £30,000. 

Funding to be allocated from the Community Infrastructure Levy. Minute FA/22/046 

refers.  

 

Member to resolve to award £24,600 to the repairs with an additional £5,400 

available as a contingency.  Funding to be allocated from the Community 

Infrastructure Levy 

 

11.  Draft Budget 2023-2024 

 The first draft of the budget, with detailed figures was issued to members with  

 the Finance and Audit Committee agenda. (See attached)  

  

The Finance and Audit Committee resolved to recommend the draft budget to Full 

Council. (Minute FA/22/047 refers) and that the draft budget is adopted as the basis 

for the Final budget. They supported the no increase in Council Tax suggested in the 

draft budget and proposed that this be maintained once the council tax base figure is 

supplied by Wiltshire Council. 

 

Members to indicate if they wish to see any significant changes to the draft budget or if 

they are content for it be the basis of the actual budget to be put before members for  

approval in January 2023.  

 

Members to resolve that the draft budget is adopted as the basis for the actual 

budget for approval in January 2023.  

 

12. Code of Conduct 

The Council has a code of Conduct for members. Members adopted the same code as 

that used by Wiltshire Council. This was because it was thought this provided greater 

clarity for members and the public if all councillors were subject to the same code.  

Wiltshire Council has recently adopted a new Code of Conduct based on the Local 

Government Association Code of Conduct. 

 

 



 

 

Members are asked to resolve: 

i)  to set up a working group to consider the new Wiltshire Council Code of 

Conduct and how it best be applied to Warminster Town Council and bring back 

recommendations to Council 

ii) Appoint members to the working group 

 

13. Splashpad Working Group 

The Splashpad Working Group has agreed a report setting out an assessment of the 

new splashpad (attached) Members to receive the report and resolve accordingly. 

 

Members to resolve that:    

i) Six play panels should be installed along the fence by the splashpad. These 

were removed as a cost reduction. Officers believe that if they were installed, 

they would add significant play value and improve the visual appearance. 6 

panels of 1200 mm x 800mm (4 ft by 2ft 8 inches) could be installed along the 

fence at a cost of under £6,000. These are robust and difficult to vandalise.  

 

ii) A capping stone should be put on the small blue retaining wall to discourage 

people from sitting on it and to help preserve the wall. 

 

Funding to come from the general reserves. 

 

14. Response to Wiltshire Council regarding Service Delegation and Asset Transfer 

Wiltshire Council have asked if the town council is still interested in progressing a 

service delegation and asset transfer (SDAT) deal, given the significant changes in the 

economy since the town council was last asked. Wiltshire Council is keen to ensure 

matters are pushed forward where feasibly possible. Critically, they have set a 

minimum level of services and assets criteria to be transferred. Wiltshire Council will be 

prioritising discussions with those councils that meet their SDAT policy criteria. 

 

The Devolution Working Group and an all member briefing discussed the situation.   

 

Members are asked to resolve the response to Wiltshire council should be: 

 

Warminster Town Council is not interested in a SDAT agreement at the moment 

but might be after it has had time to judge Wiltshire's new grounds contract in 

action. 

 

The Town Council are interested in providing a “top up service” at some point in 

the future.  

 

The Town Council reminds Wiltshire Council that Town Council would like to 

proceed with the Transfer of the Community Hub Building asap. 

 

in addition, Council will ringfence the earmarked reserve services to be devolved 

for the 2024-25 budget preparations.  

 

 

 



 

 

15. Covid19 Policy  

The HR Committee resolved to recommend to Full Council that council discontinue with 

the Covid 19 Policy and for it to be treated in the same way as any other sickness. 

Removal of this policy to be referred to the next Full Council to be ratified. (Minute 

HR/22/024 refers) 

 

Members to resolve to discontinue with the Covid 19 Policy. 

 

16. External Audit  

Council is asked to note the External Auditors Report. 

 

Members to Note 

 

17. Communications 

 Members to decide on items requiring a press release and to nominate a speaker for 

 any item on the agenda if required. 

 

Confidential session pursuant to Section 1 (2) of the Public Bodies Admission to 

Meetings) Act 1960;  the Council, by resolution, may exclude the public from a 

meeting (whether during the whole or part of the proceedings) whenever 

publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential 

nature of the business to be transacted or for other special reasons stated in the 

resolution and arising from the nature of that business or of the proceedings. 

 

18.  Civic Award nominations  

There are three Civic Awards that can be made – The Civic Award, The Junior Civic 

 Award and the Green Civic Award. 

             

A Civic Award is traditionally a surprise for the recipients; therefore, members consider 

 the nominees under closed session. 

 

Members to consider the nominees and resolve to make any civic award. 

 

  

  

 

Minutes from this meeting will be available to all members of the public either from our website 

www.warminster.uk.com or by contacting us at Warminster Civic Centre. 

http://www.warminster.uk.com/


Mayor's engagements

Date Time Event Place Confirmed Declined Confirmed Declined

25.11.22 1.30pm SPECTRA pass out display Warminster Fire Station yes

26.11.22 9.50am Civic Centre Christmas Market Warminster Civic Centre / Open the Market yes

26.11.22 6.00pm Christmas Lights Switch-On High Street yes

03.12.22 10.00am Flower Festival St Lawrence Chapel yes

05.12.22 2.00pm Christmas window judging High Street yes

07.12.22 7pm-10.30 Elblag Party Trowbridge Civic Centre

12.12.22 4pm - 6pm Civic Award Warminster Civic Centre yes

12.12.22 4.00pm Spot the Santa award Civic Centre/ pull a name from Santa's sack yes

12.12.22 12 noon County Wiltshire Carol Service at St Sampson’s Church, Cricklade no

17.12.22 7.30pm Music "Yule" Love WPO Warminster Senior School yes

Cut off date 9th January 

Mayor Deputy Mayor



CORRESPONDENCE LIST 
 

Date Name Item/Response Action Taken 

21.09.22 Wiltshire Council 

Agenda for Western Area 
Planning Committee, 
Wednesday 28 September 
2022, 3.00 pm 

Email  

22.09.22 Wiltshire Council 
Road Closure  
TTRN NWAAT B3414 
Warminster 22/09/22 

Email  

25.09.22 Wiltshire Police 
Police Report for Full 
Council 

Email  

27.09.22 Wiltshire Council 
Have your say on Wiltshire 
Council's website 

Email  

29.09.22 GWR 

Rail Strike this Saturday 
and then from Wednesday 
5th to Saturday 8th 
October 

Email  

30.09.22 Action Fraud 
ALERT: Energy Bill Scam 
texts 

Email 

03.10.22 Wiltshire Council 
Blanket Order with 
Confirmed Dates 
Warminster Journal 

Email  

04.10.22 SWR 
SWR announces 8 
October strike service 
levels 

Email 

04.10.22 Atkins 
Resurfacing 2022-2023 
Schemes: Fairfield Road, 
Warminster 

Email  

06.10.22 Neighbourhood Alert 

Neighbourhood Watch 
2021/22 Impact Report 
demonstrates ‘More than 
you think’ [#45777166] 

Email 

07.10.22 South Western Railway 

Update: SWR  8 October 
strike service levels, 
including no services 
beyond Basingstoke 

Email 

07.10.22 Wiltshire Council 

Latest news: Financial 
advice and support, fly-
tipping prosecution, World 
Mental Health Day and 
more 

Email  

14.10.22 Neighbourhood Alert County Lines arrests Email  

14.10.22 Wiltshire Council 

Latest news: New 
highways investment, 
Facebook fly-tipper 
caught, Free Halloween 
events and more 

Email  

17.10.22 Wiltshire Council Business News Email 

18.10.22 Wiltshire Council 
A362 (part), Corsley Road 
Closure 

Email 



CORRESPONDENCE LIST 

25.10.22 Community Matters 
Local Impactive Crimes 10 
to 16 October 2022 - 
Warminster 

Email 

25.10.22 Community Matters 
Safety warning ahead of 
Halloween 

Email  

26.10.22 Community Matters Dog Watch  Email 

02.11.22 
Wiltshire Council 

Neighbourhood Alert 

Briefing Note 22-21 - 
Community Governance 
Review 
Local Impactive Crimes 14 
to 30 October 2022 - 
WARMINSTER 

Email 

02.11.22 Neighbourhood Alert 

Share message "Win £50! 
Enter the Neighbourhood 
Watch Cybercrime 
Survey" 
Wiltshire Police Chief 
Constable announces 
intention to retire 

Email 

11.11.22 Wiltshire Council Wiltshire News Email 

13.11.22 Wiltshire Council 

Community Governance 
Review (CGR) - Public 
Surveys for schemes 
2022/23 

Email 

14.11.22 Neighbourhood Alert 
Op Sceptre - latest police 
knife crime campaign 

Email 

 







































































Splashpad – Report to Full Council 28th November 2022  
 
By the Splashpad Working Group 
 
Conclusion 
The splashpad has been a fantastic success. It has provided a free to use facility ‘on 
the doorstep’ for Warminster residents, it has proved enormously popular and this 
popularity is set to continue.  
 It has boosted visitor numbers to the town and projected a positive image for 
Warminster as a great place to visit with excellent facilities.  It was delivered within 
the budget and thanks to the use of the Dewey Trust, at minimal cost to the Council 
Taxpayer.  
 
Background 
The paddling pool in the Lake Pleasure Grounds was built shortly after the 2nd World 
War.  It was a very popular feature fondly remembered by generations of Warminster 
residents. 
 
Unfortunately, after over 70 years, it had become impossible to repair and the town 
council took the decision to replace it. The initial intention was a like for like 
replacement of the paddling pool, but despite twice putting the project out to tender 
and numerous direct approaches to companies, no one could be found who was 
interested in building a new paddling pool. In addition, it become apparent that the 
law regarding paddling pools had changed over the years and a new pool would not 
have “grandfather rights” and any new paddling pool would be under the same 
regulations as a swimming pool to run.  
 
Members decided to increase the budget for the project and initiate a third tender 
process, which this time included the option of replacing the paddling pool or 
providing a splash pad.  Two companies tendered, both offering a splashpad and 
members chose one of these to proceed with the project. 
Members also resolved to adopt a water recycling system for the splashpad, which 
although increased the capital costs, was expected to reduce the running costs.    
 
The paddling pool had been filled slowly by a single tap and did not use electricity, 
for a splashpad to go ahead there was a need to connect a new electricity supply 
and a need to connect a water supply, both of which increased cost. The difficult 
access to the site also had some impact on cost. 
Although hugely impressed by the initial design of the splash pad, Councillors 
insisted that a slow drain pool area was included before giving the go ahead. This 
proved to be an inspired decision, because although unusual for a splash pad, the 
pool has proved extremely popular with the youngest children.   
 
Construction 
Construction started in the autumn of 2021, there was a long (and planned) gap 
between initial work to lay base and pipes and then finishing of wet pour and 
installation of features. 
Despite the need to get new water and electricity supply it was difficult to bring 
pressure on to utility companies as they go at their own pace. Never the less, the 
new supplied were installed in early 2022. 



 
Construction went according to plan, the only slight hic up being the presence of 
more tree roots than expected which slightly increased costs. Despite Covid19, the 
construction was completed on time and within budget.  The only real problem was 
getting an electricity meter installed. Although this should have been a simple task, 
the disruption to energy supplies caused by war in Ukraine meant suppliers ended 
up with a backlog of installations which delayed the process. This was further 
compounded when the supplier failed to turn up for a scheduled installation. In all 
problems with the meter delayed finishing and opening by about a month. 
The splashpad was given a soft opening to allow staff to become familiar with its 
operation and deal with any teething problems. The official opening was made at the 
end of May 2022. 
 
Observations 
The cost of chemicals for the recycling system was not mentioned or budgeted for.  
Although not substantial but should have been considered.  
 
The input from talking to other councils who had done similar projects (particularly 
Melksham) was valuable.  In particular their advice on advance publicity to ensure no 
unsuitable nappies were worn.  Warminster Town Council officers ran a great 
publicity campaign and have helped ensure there was not a single incident of the 
splashpad shutting due to contamination. Extra signage was put up to direct people 
to the public toilets and this proved successful but queues could be long.  
The Parks and Open spaces staff have done a brilliant job in adapting to the 
splashpad being open 7 days a week and running all the technical side – from the 
plant room, water testing, dosing etc and undertaking and absorbing considerable 
amounts of training.  
During some periods of construction when there was nothing to report, members 
could feel out of the loop, the lesson learnt – in future monthly reports may include 
nothing to report. 
 
Vandalism – there has been just one incident of vandalism – where the rocket 
feature was snapped off. This was done early in the morning by someone who is 
believed to have left one to the town centre nightclubs.    
 
Parking – There has been a noticeable increase in people parking on Weymouth 
Street and in some other residential streets near the Lake Pleasure Grounds. 
Information has been posted on social media and the council’s website to direct 
people to appropriate car parks. Further improvements to signage to car parks is 
being researched as part of the town centre action plan.  
 
Running Costs 
The splashpad is both free to use and due to the use of water recycling is interactive 
without restriction on water usage. (Some splashpads have timed features to reduce 
water usage and water bills) The water bill is yet to be finalised, but is expected to be 
around £8,500. This is an estimated ¼ of what it would be without water recycling. 
The electricity bill was £12,317. 
 
 
 



Staff costs  
It is necessary to have a member of staff perform monitoring tests and other checks 
throughout the day when the splashpad is in operation.  This is a minimum of every 
two hours and more frequent when the splashpad is busy.  The member on staff on 
duty will also perform other tasks within the Lake Pleasure Grounds while not 
attending to the splash pad.  In essence staff costs are about 37 hours a week for 5 
months of the year.  
 
There are close down and start-up costs at the start and end of the season, initially 
provided by the contractor as part of the build contract, they will in future have to be 
paid for. Above surface features are removed and taken into storage during the 
closed season to protect them and avoid vandalism. 
 
Toilets 
Increased demand for toilet facilities was coped with but the Parks and Estates 
Committee has already asked for some temporary toilets at peak days in 2023 and 
for officers to look at a long term solution.  
 
Overall 
The splash pad has been a huge success. It has been transformative for the Lake 
Pleasure Grounds. It has a “wow factor” for visitors of all ages. The number of 
visitors drawn to the Park due to the splash pad has been phenomenal.   People 
have travelled from Bath, Shaftesbury and Devizes.  Some members of the public 
have reported making a 90 minute (3 hours round trip) journey to visit!  People are 
ready to start at 10am.  
 
The consequence of this has been a big increase in sales at the Pavilion Café and 
increased usage of other facilities such as the putting green, tennis courts and boats 
on the lake. 
 
The feedback from users has been almost exclusively positive.  Demand is not 
expected to drop, although 2022 was a hot summer, each year there are new 
children and others who will return again and again. The pre-school children have 
their own unofficial time slot, utilising the splash pad when older children are at 
school.  
To run the splashpad 7 hours a day, 7 days a week and not have to close it for either 
contamination or mechanical problems is a considerable achievement.  
 
One issue that has been raised is the opening hours, with a number of people 
suggesting that the splash pad could stay open later into the evening. 
 
Officers think that this should be reviewed after each season but have some 
concerns. 
* The splash pad although open to all is primarily aimed at younger children  
* There would be significant extra staffing costs  
* The Café has been open in parallel with the splash pad – particularly to provide 
swim nappies, towels etc 
* Concern that later opening with attract anti-social behaviour 
 



The Splashpad has been busy during the existing opening hours, from 10am 
opening to 5pm closing.   
Officers considered whether extra shade should be provided, perhaps in the form of 
sails. The provision of extra shade has implications for CCTV coverage. CCTV is 
vital in ensuring safety and preventing vandalism.  Officers’ advice therefore is that 
this should be considered only after the planned new CCTV system is in place and 
had been operating for a year.  People current bring small beach tents and wind 
breaks which works well. 
 
Officers are also of the view that the shade provided by the tree works well as people 
spend some time in the splash pad then withdraw to a shaded area, reducing 
congestion in the splash pad.  People have also brought their own shade in the form 
of beach tents and wind breaks which also works well.  
 
It is planned that the splashpad will reopen in 2023 in the week before Spring in the 
Park on Sunday 6th May and stay open until the end of September 2023.  
 
Recommendations 
The original design included play panels along the fence by the splashpad. These 
were removed as a cost reduction.  Officers believe that if they were installed, they 
would add significant play value and improve the visual appearance.  6 panels of 
1200 mm x 800mm (4 ft by 2ft 8 inches) could be installed along the fence at a cost 
of under £6,000. These are robust and difficult to vandalise.  
 
A capping stone should be put on the small blue retaining wall to discourage people 
from sitting on it and to help preserve the wall. 
 
When redoing the wet pour, a small area nearest the entrance gate should be 
tarmacked rather than coated with wet wetpour, as this area is used by people 
getting to the play area as well as the splash pad. 
 
Earmarked Reserves Capital Projects 
The wet pour on the splashpad will need replacing in 6-10 years depending on the 
amount of wear and tear. Obviously, costs are difficult to estimate that far in 
advance, but it is expected to cost around £20,000 to take up the old wet pour and 
replace with new. This may also be an opportunity to change the theme of the 
splashpad from space to something new.   
 
Longer term the life span of the splash pad may be 20 -30 years, but it would be 
prudent to increase the earmarked reserves capital projects to take this into account.  
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Section 3 – External Auditor Report and Certificate 2021/22
In respect of Warminster Town Council – WI0242

ow

1 Respective responsibilities of the body and the auditor
Our responsibility as auditors to complete a limited assurance review is set out by the National Audit Office (NAO). A
limited assurance review is not a full statutory audit, it does not constitute an audit carried out in accordance with
International Standards on Auditing (UK & Ireland) and hence it does not provide the same level of assurance that
such an audit would. The UK Government has determined that a lower level of assurance than that provided by a full
statutory audit is appropriate for those local public bodies with the lowest levels of spending.
Under a limited assurance review, the auditor is responsible for reviewing Sections 1 and 2 of the Annual Governance
and Accountability Return in accordance with NAO Auditor Guidance Note 02 (AGN 02) as issued by the NAO on
behalf of the Comptroller and Auditor General. AGN 02 is available from the NAO website –
https://www.nao.org.uk/code-audit-practice/guidance-and-information-for-auditors/ .
This authority is responsible for ensuring that its financial management is adequate and effective and that it has a
sound system of internal control. The authority prepares an Annual Governance and Accountability Return in
accordance with Proper Practices which:
• summarises the accounting records for the year ended 31 March 2022; and
• confirms and provides assurance on those matters that are relevant to our duties and responsibilities as external
auditors.

2 External auditor report 2021/22

3 External auditor certificate 2021/22
We certify that we have completed our review of Sections 1 and 2 of the Annual Governance and Accountability
Return, and discharged our responsibilities under the Local Audit and Accountability Act 2014, for the year ended 31
March 2022.

On the basis of our review of Sections 1 and 2 of the Annual Governance and Accountability Return (AGAR), in our opinion the information in
Sections 1 and 2 of the AGAR is in accordance with Proper Practices and no other matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that
relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met.

Other matters not affecting our opinion which we draw to the attention of the authority:

The date of the Responsible Finance Officer’s signature in Section 2 has been incorrectly recorded on the AGAR.  The minutes of the meeting at
which the AGAR was approved have been reviewed and demonstrate that the correct date of signature is 02/06/2022. The smaller authority
should ensure that the correct dates are recorded on the AGAR in future.

* Note: the NAO issued guidance applicable to external auditors’ work on limited assurance reviews in Auditor Guidance Note
AGN/02.  The AGN is available from the NAO website (www.nao.org.uk)

PKF LITTLEJOHN LLP
External Auditor Name

External Auditor Signature 22/09/2022Date
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